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MPLA’s Academic Section is announcing a call for papers to be presented 
at the joint Nebraska/MPLA conference in Omaha, Nebraska on October 
25-28,2000, Authors whose papers are accepted will present them at the 
Professional Forum. 

Previously called the Research Forum, the Professional Forum is for the 
purpose of presenting new ideas and innovations which have been discov- 
ered and which would be for the benefit of the profession. Research methodology is encouraged, but not 
essential. School and public librarians, as well as those from academia, are encouraged to submit 
their papers before May l&2000. A first prize of $300 will be awarded to the winning paper. 

Guidelines for papers are as follows: 
. Problems are clearly identified and solutions proposed 
l Description may be locally implemented experiences (successes or failures), theoretical models, or 

state of the art reviews. 
l Although papers do not require formal research methodology, they should 
develop clear positions or concepts. 

Abstracts for the papers will be judged on: 
. Significance of topics (15 points) 
0 Development of concept and quality of organization (20 points) 
. Clarity of ideas and objectives (10 points) 

Final presentations will be judged at the annual conference by the section offi- 

P- 
cers or substitutes based on the following criteria: i 
. Evident objectives, with clear ideas and concepts (15 points) 
. Quality of organization (15 points) 
. Quality of presentation, use of visuals, etc. (15 points) 

(Continued on page IO) 



The MPLA Newsletter is published 
bimonthly. Material of regional interest 
may be submitted to: 

Heidi Nickisch Duggan 
MPLA Newsletter Editor 
Lommen Health Sciences Library 

University of South Dakota 
School of Medicine 
414 East Clark Street 
Vermillion, SD 570692390 

Voice: 605/67%5121 
Fax: 606/677-6124 
Email: nickischSusd.edu 

SUBMISSIONS 
Copy Deadlines for articles, news informa- 
tion, advertisements, and other copy: 

10 January 10 July 

10 March IO September 

10 May 10 November 

ADVERTISING 
There is no charge to MPLA personal or 
institutional members for Joblist or ctessi- 
fied advertisements. Non-members are 
charged $1.25itine. Display advertisement 
copy rates are available from the Editor 
(see address above). 
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Email: jedelen@usd.edu 
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Join the LiGruq of Congress 
Bicentennial Celebration! 

The Library of Congress This is an exceptional opportunity to invite your 
invites all public librar- member of Congress and/or local dignitaries or 
ies to take part of the na- celebrities to take part in the second-day issue 

tional celebration of the Library of Congress Bi- event. Holding a second-day issue event is a great 
centennial. way to honor a high-profile community member 

or to partner with interested organizations to ex- 
On April 24,2000, the first day of issue, the emplify the American Library Association’s year 
United States Postal Service will release a com- 2000 theme “Libraries Build Community.” Con- 
memorative postage stamp at the Library of Con- sider using your second-day issue event to high- 
gress in Washington. From April 25 through May light an area celebration, to kick-off a program- 
3 1, libraries around the country can hold their ming series, to unveil new library equipment, to 
own ceremonies as “second-day” issue sites. dedicate a new collection, or to feature an element 

of your library you would like to celebrate or call 
At present, 150 public libraries and approximately attention to. One fortunate library plans to hold 
30 state libraries are planning to hold events - the second-day issue event at the opening of a 
there is no limit to the number of libraries that can new library building! 
take part in this collaborative venture with the Li- 
brary of Congress. Libraries have great flexibility More information about the commemorative 
in planning a second-day is- ,. stamp second-day issue proj- 
sue event, and the potential ect, including an image of 
is limitless! the stamp design, can be 

found at [www.loc.gov/ 
On request, the Library of bicentennial/items-stamp. 
Congress Bicentennial Pro- i 

‘+ 
html]. A Fact Sheet for the 

gram Office will send an in- Library of Congress Com- 
formation kit which includes 
a timetable and checklist for 

memorative Postage Stamp 
Second-Day Issue Sites Proj- 

planning your event, guid- 
4 
zj ect is also available at [www. 

ante for planning a cere- loc.gov/bicentennial/ 
mony, programming idea., factsheet.html]. 
and suggestions, information 
about envelope designs for 
your event; publicity guide- ‘,‘i 

If you are interested in hold- 
ing an event, need additional 

lines, and.many other docu- :,, information, or wish to re- 
ments to assist you with quest an information kit, 
event logistics. Staff in the ‘i 
Bicentennial Program Office 

please &tact Kathy 
,5 

are also available to work 
Woodrell in the Library of 

directly with you on planning an event. 
Congress Bicentennial Pro- 

gram [kwoo@loc.gov], by telephone at (202) 
707-7206 or toll-free at (800) 707-7145. Q 
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ore than 65 institutions worl 
have installed the new SI andarin 

M3 Library Automation System in 1999. 

Here’s why. 
l 32-bit proprietary search engine specifically designed 

to search full MARC records 

l Highly configurable 

l Fully networkable Core Package 

l All licensing sites based at no extra cost for additional terminals 

l Multilingual OPAC 

l Turn-key systems available 

l And much more 

Mainframe Power at PC Cost! 

l-SOO-232~SIRS rn,” www.sirs.com 
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Denver Post for January 13, 
00, reported that an agree- 

ment between Gov. Bill Owens 
and the State’s librarians on 
Internet tilterine is in limbo 

with Democrats in the Senate Education Committee. 
They are saying the agreement is “tantamount to cen- 
sorship.” Democrats had the opportunity to defeat the 
bill on January 12 but Senator Stan Matsunaka, D- 
Loveland, instead took the opportunity and delayed 
it. He allowed a day to “fix” the bill to resolve cen- 
sorship concerns. SB 85 is the Bill sponsored by 
Senator Gigi Dennis R-Pueblo to grant $2,000,000 
for libraries to buy books. Colorado Library Associa- 
tion President Eloise May attended hearings on the 
bill on January 12. 

The Colorado Library Association web page has been 
redesigned and now has site search and a site index. 
You’ll also see a few digital pictures from the CLA 
Annual Conference in October in Snowmass. Check 
it out! http://www.cla-web.org 

kansas 
As of January 7,2OBO, the membership of the Kansas 
Library Association has reached an all-time high of 
1,117. This is the centennial year of the organization, 
and lots of special events are planned during tri- 
conference April 12-14. Our goal is 1500 members-- 
enough to sustain a full-time executive director and 
lobbyist. The bulk of OUT new members have come 
from the Kansas Library Trustee Association. 

In addition to a “Boathouse Bash” at the Wichita 
Boathouse, a number of past presidents of KLA will 
be present and recognized. Marilyn Hinshaw, presi- 
dent of MPLA, will be an honored guest also, and 
present a program on intellectual freedom on Thurs- 
day afternoon. 

Portions of the Research Library at the Kansas State 
Historical Society and the Kansas Collection of the 
University of Kansas Libraries will soon be available 
24 hours a day. Researchers will be able to look up 
about 1,000 original documents from the Territorial 
Kansas period on the Internet thanks to a grant from 
the Institute of Museum and Library Services 
(IMLS). The $224,076 grant provides funds to scan 
the best Territorial Kansas information and artifacts 
from. both institutions and put them on the Internet, as 
well as providing help to the libraries in developing 
teaching materials for instructors at middle schools, 
high schools, and colleges to be used with the Inter- 
net collection. 

~#H&#b?m 
The Mildred Laughlin Festival of Books, held annu- 
ally at the University of Oklahoma, gathers together 
authors and illustrators of books for young people, to 
discuss their work, their lives, and trends in the pub- 
lishing world. Featured speakers this year were 
Rosemary Wells, Joann Rider, and Lawrence Yep. 
Held since 1980, the October 301h event had 275 at- 
tendees, who were given the opportunity to meet and 
share their enthusiasm for books with visiting 
authors. 

The Oklahoma Library Association has had a marvel- 
ous increase in membership!! Up thirty-three since 
1998, there are now 1,126 OLA members. 
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The Official Nebraska Blue Book is now online at 
www.unicam.state.ne.us/bluebook/index.htm. The 
Blue Book is Nebraska’s official reference manual, 
with information about the state’s government, geog- 
raphy, economy, history, and culture. 

US Bank of Cheyenne donated $6,000 to the Laramie 
County Library Foundation for upgrades at the Bums 
Branch Library. Funds will be used to buy three new 
computers and a printer. 

Sheridan County Fulmer Public Library received the 
Multiple Sclerosis Society’s I999 PAVE Award for 
its installation of automatic door openers~at the li- 
brary’s entrance. Dan and Louise Griffith of Sheridan 
provided the funding. 

Teton County will host the exhibit, “Whispered Si- 
lences: Japanese American Detention Camps, Fifty 
Years Later” in February. The Smithsonian Institu- 
tion exhibit features photographs of the 10 World 
War II “relocation camps.” A film and speaker series 
focuses on the history of Heart Mountain, a camp Io- 
cated in Northwest Wyoming between the towns of 
Cody and Powell. 

The library is the last stop on the exhibit’s tour, 
which has been organized and cnculated by the 
Smithsonian Institution Traveling Exhibition Service 
(SITES). The exhibit’s visit to Jackson has been 
made’possible by the Teton County Library Founda- 
tion through a gift from Tat and Paul Maxwell. 

“Your Library-a Community Treasure” New Mexico 
Governor Johnson will declare April 2000 as New 
Mexico’s Month of the Library in an official procla- 
mation. Edward Gonzales, the illustrator or the chil- 
dren’s book Farolitos for Abut&, has been commis- 
sioned to paint a picture of a library setting. The paint- 
ing will be reproduced in high quality posters and 
bookmarks to be given to every library in the state. 

The ND State Library is offering up to five grants to 
public librarians and public library trustees to attend a 
two-week Library Training Institute in Aberdeen SD 
from June 12 - 23,200O. In addition, two $5,000 
scholarships are available for eligible North Dakotans 
to acquire a master de- 
gree in library science. 
These two scholar- 
ships are being made 
available with federal 
Library Services and 
Technology Act funds. 
More information can 
be found at: http:// 
ndsl.lib.state.nd.us/ 
ndla/NDSLgrants.html 

Oyate trainers will guide participants through the 
murky world of children’s books about Indians in a 
session entitled ‘Through Indian Eyes: Critical 
Evaluation of Children’s Materials”. Participants wil1 
learn how to evaluate children’s materials for bias and 
how to select and where to find authentic and respect- 
ful materials. The next session is scheduled for May 
12 in North Las Vegas. Contact Susan Graf, 702~633- 
1070 or susang@ci.north-las-vegas.nv.us. 
The Nevada Library Association announces the Tom 
Kendall Memorial for suppot$ of the Statewide~chil- 
dren’s Summer Reading Program. Tom Kendall and 
his wife, Sue, have both been active in the Nevada li- 
brary community since the 1970’s. A memorial fund 
has been established in honor of Tom who passed 
away on August 19,1999. Tom’s memorial fund will 

(Conrinued on pnge 7) 
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provide a continuous support base for the Nevada 
Statewide Children’s Summer Reading Program, now 
and in the future. 

Children’s librarians all over the state cooperate to de- 
velop this annual program. The funding base will pay 
for printing of materials for the program, beginning 
Spring, 2000. Libraries purchase materials from the 
program and send payment to the Nevada Library As- 
sociation, thus sustaining the memorial into the future. 

26th Annual National 
Library Legislative Day, 

May 1~2, 2000 

Little Big Horn College Library is the recipient of an 
$87,222 IMLS grant to create public access to library 
materials at different locations on the Crow Reserva- 
tion, to provide training for staff and patrons on using 
electronic resources, and to create Web access to Crow 
materials. 

Bozeman Public Library has been designated as a Sis- 
ter Library as part of the White House Millennium 
Council Project. The project is designed to pair US li- 
braries with other libraries around the world. Program- 
ming at these libraries will focus on young adults and 
the opportunity to learn about other cultures. Bozeman 
Public Library has been paired with Bermuda National 
Library in Hamilton, Bermuda. 

The Arizona Book Festival will transform the Margaret 
T. Hance Deck Park in Downtown Phoenix to a book 
lover’s paradise on April 8th. The Festival is held to 
celebrate Southwestern literary traditions, promote 
reading, and encourage the appreciation of the book. 
Attendees will enjoy readings and signings by hun- 
dreds of authors, activities for children, demonstra- 
tions, entertainment, food, and browsing thousands of 
new and used books. The Arizona Book Festival is 
from 10 a.m. to 5 p.m on Saturday, April 8. To learn 
more about it, visit http://www.azbookfestival.org. 

At its meeting January 52000, the Arizona Board of 
Library, Archives and Public Records unanimously en- 
dorsed proposed legislation that continues the Depart- 
ment of Library, Archives and Public Records under a 
new name: the Arizona State Library, Archives and 
Public Records. 

Mark your calendars for the 26th Annual 

National Library Legislative Day 
Washington, D.C. 

May l-2,2000 

Monday, May 1 will be Briefing Day at the Holi- 
day Inn on the Hill, 415 New Jersey Ave., N.W., 
Washington, D.C. 20001; phone: 202-638-1616; 
fax: 202-347-1813; Reservations: 800-638-l 116. 

To stay at the Holiday Inn (rate: $149 single; 
$159 double), call 800-638-l 116 and ask for the 
“ALA rate.” Tuesday, May 2 will be National Li- 
brary Legislative Day on Capitol Hill. 

For more information go to http://www.ala.org/ 
washoff/legday.html or call the ALA Washington 
Office at 800-941-8478. 

See you there! 

Sponsored by the District of Columbia Library 
Association, the American Library Association 
Washington Office and other participating or- 
ganizations. 

Board members of the Ariz.ona State Library, Ar- 
chives and Public Records are supporting new legis- 
lation that sets up a more effective state documents 
depository system through collaborative partnerships 
with the Mesa, Phoenix and Tucson public hbraries 
and the libraries of Arizona State University, North- 
em Arizona University and the University of Ari- 
zona. The Department is working with the Govem- 
ment Information Technology Agency to acquire and 
preserve electronic state publications. The system 
will also be used to make legal information available 
to Arizonans at their local libraries. 



National Libvavy Week 
Apvil9-15 

Dehrah Davis 
ALA Public h$wrnation Office 

How can libraries celebrate National Library Week 2000? The Ameri- 
can Library Association (ALA) is sponsoring several exciting opportu- 
nities to help libraries get involved in this annual event. 

To kick off National Library Week (April 9-13, libraries are invited to 
participate in a national Connect for Kids Day @ the Library on Saturday, April 8. Sponsored by ALA in part- 
nership with the Benton Foundation, Connect for Kids Day is designed to showcase resources for children and 
families in their communities. 

The event will provide a “one-stop” shopping experience for families to learn more about community programs 
that can benefit them. Along with special programs, presentations and displays, a special highlight will be the 
Benton Foundation’s Connect for Kids Web site, which provides a weekly electronic newsletter, a monthly e- 
zinc and links to more than 1,500 Web sites and 1,750 organizations working on behalf of children and families. 

mpla offers 

professional 
grants 

mini-grants 

assbtance grahts 

Association memben are encouraged to apply for grants, mini-&&, and inte~mational &ants, all of which may be used for formal college or univer- 
sity classroom work, independent study programs, attendance at Workshops, cqnfer&zes or seminars, or participation in any other activity that will 
benefit libraries and the library community in our region. Members are eligible atier one till year &membership. 

For more information. contact: :~I’ i:: : 
lane Dotterer. Chair 
Professional Development Grants Committee ~, ~j,;Edelen,,MPLAExec~i~Secretary: ~~, ~~ ’ 
Salt Lake City Public Library, 209 East 500 South ,~ ,J.O.,Weeks Library, University ?f South Dakota, : 
Salt Lake City, UT 84111 ~414 E.‘Ciark Street,Ver@lion, SD 57069 
Voice: 801/5248200x21 1. Fax: 801/524-8289 Or “~’ Voice: 605/677-6082,,Fax: 605/677-5488 
Email: jdottere@lcpl.slcpLlib.ut.us Em+ je$elen@u~d.edu 

i.; ! 

Seminars Institutes Workshops Coursework 
Conferences Research Projects Independent Learning 
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On January 15,2000, on her birthday, Shirley Flack retired 
after 31 years as Director of the Scot&bluff Public Library, 
She began her 43-year career with the City’s Library in 1951 
while she was still in high school, working as a library page. 
She served as Children’s Librarian from 1953.1954. After 
taking a few years off to be at home with her own small chil- 
dren, she returned to the Library in 1960. She was appointed 
Acting Director in 1967 and became Library Director in 
1969. Shirley twice served as Chair of MPLAs Public Library 
Section. 

he served as Resource Information 
Specialist. 

MPLA Past President Virzce Anderson, 
Library Director at the Mesa, Arizona, 

MPLA Nebraska Representative Verne Hawlwood received 
an award at the 1999 NLA/NEMA convention in Lincoln, 
Nebraska in October. “The Nebraska Library Association and 
the Nebraska Educational Media Association in recognition 
of an esteemed career in the field of library science education 
and in appreciation for the contribution of time, talents and 
energy to this profession do herby honor Dr. Verne Hasel- 
wood.” 

Long-time MPLA member Terry Gurreri retired January 13, 
2000 after 24 years at Pikes Peak Community College where 

Public Library for almost twenty years, re- 
tired on November 30, 1999. He began his 
career in the 1950s in Duke University’s 
Library, alphabetizing catalog cards and shelving books 
while an undergraduate student assistant. He received his 
Master of Science in Library Service from Columbia Uni- 
versity in 1959. His &eer included work in public, spe- 
cial, and state libraries from Brooklyn, New York, to King 
County and Longview in Washington. He worked for the 
North Carolina Museum of Art; North Carolina’s Sandhill 
Regional Library; and the State Libraries of North Care- 
lina, Tennessee, Colorado, and South Dakota. He is a Past 
President of the Mountain Plains Library Association and 
served for .seven years on the Board of Directors of the 
Bibliographical Center for Research in Denver. Anderson 
was a founding member of the Film Library Information 
Council (FLIC), of the Western Council of State Libraries, 
and of the Chief Officers of State Library Agencies 

_ (COSLA). * 

- Anyone who needs o quirk tomprehensive 
look ul the lotesi worth in their field (via 
hill text delivery). 

* Anyone who monogei II lorge volume of 

infermotion for iheii tompony 01 lihrory. 

- Anyone who doesn’t wont to worte their 
time searching through electronic ioumols 

one-bv-one. 

more information: 
go to www.ebsco.com 

ond select “Web-based Services.” 
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2000 
. 26 - 29 April --Off-Campus Library Sew 

ices Conference, Portland, Oregon. Pre- 
sented by Central Michigan University Li- 
braries, the conference will examine issues 
dealing with the provision of library sew 
ices to students who take courses awav 
from their central campus. www.lib.&dcb.eduhW 
conference/portkmd.btm 

. 26 - 29 April --Montana Library Association Conference, 
Billings. “Metamorphosis:~New Tools, Old Trade” wwwmtlib. 
oJ% 

. 26 - 29 April - Oklahoma Library Association Annual Con- 
vention, Tulsa. “Libraries: Roots to the Future” www.pioneer. 
lib.ok.us/ola/ 

. 27 - 28 April - 31% Annual Colorado Interlibrary Loan Con- 
ference, Denver Public Library, Denver. 

. 3 - 6 August - REFORMA National Conference, Tucson, Ari- 
zona. Theme: “The Power of Language: Planning for the 21st 
Century.” clnerucr.edunibrary/reforma/mc2/ 

. 20 - 23 September - North Dakota Library Association An- 
nual Conference, Dickinson. “North Dakota Libraries at the 
Dawn of a New Centoly” nd.sl.lib.state.nd.ushdlal 

. 23 - 27 September-Banned Books Week, “Celebrate the 
Freedom to Read” 

. 23 - 27 October-National Libraries: Interpreting the Past, 
Shaping the Futore, Librq of Congress. The conference will 
deal with the role of national libraries or a single library within a 
national or international cultoraI context. Cosponsors include 
ALA’s Library History Round Table and IFLA’s National Libmr- 
ies Section and the &.ibrary History Round Table. 
www.lcweb.loc.govnor/cmookl 

. 30 November - 2 December - “Vision, MisGn, Reality: Cre- 
ating Libraries in the 21st Century” A Library Administration 
and Management Association (LAMA) National~Institute, Palm 
Springs, CA. www.ala.org/lamo/vision. 

~upp~tt MPLA at M$aure,corn! 

Future MPL.A 
Conferences 

2000 - Nebraska Library Association/ 
Nebraska Educational Media Association, 
Omaha, late October. 

2001- A r~zona Library Association, Phoe- 
nix, November/December. 

2002 - North Dakota & south Dakota 
Library Associations. Fargo, ND, Oct. 2-3. 

2003 - Nevada Library Association, Lake 
Tahoe. 

2004 - Colorado Library Association, 
Snow Mass. 

2005 - Wyoming Library Association, 
TBA. 

(Continuedfrom page I, 

Guidelines for submission: 
. Authors must be current members of 

MPLA 
. Papers must be original (not published 

or presented elsewhere) 
. Selected authors will make 20 to 30 

minute presentations at the conference 
. An abstract must be submitted of 1 ‘/z 

to 4 pages in length 

Deadline for abstracts is May 15, 2000. 
Abstracts that do not meet the above 
guidelines will not be considered by the 
jury. 

Send abstracts to: 
Betty Dance, Reference Librarian 
Merrill Library 
Utah State University 
Logan, UT 84322-3000 

Selected authors will be notified in July, 
2000. 

cs 

10 



Fehary2000 
V&4rne 44, Numfkr 4 

e ers 

Arizona 
Clifton-Greenlee County Library 
Charley Seavey, University of Arizona 
Sarah Mar, Arizona Historical Society 
William Taylor, retired 
Mary Musgrave, Mohave County Library 
Suella Baird, Grand Canyon University 
Bonnie Johnson, Northern Arizona University 
Beth Miner, Aspc-Eyman 
Wendy Kochheiser, Northland Pioneer College 

Kansas 
Connie Dalrymple, Wichita State University 
Margaret Parks, Kansas State University 

Nebraska 
Siobhan Blackwell, College of St. Mary 
Chris Lebeau, Creighton University 
Ronald Heezen, Omaha Public Library 
Margaret O’Rourke, Peru State College 

Wwmine 
Janis Leath, University of Wyoming 
Michelle Armstrong, Wyoming Institute of 

Disabilities 
Nancy Hesch, Sheridan County Library System 

McMana 
Amy Carver, Montana State University 
Brenda Mathenia, Montana State University 
Mary Allen, Roberts School 
Linda Gardner, Superior School District #3 
Tracie Smith, Montana State University-Billings 
Jennifer Lane, Belgrade Community Library 
Brad Coon, Montana State University-Billings 

Swth Dakota 
Tess Gibson, University of South Dakota 
Mona Mullican, Mitchell Public Library 
Cynthia Nelson, Siouxland Libraries 
David Alexander, South Dakota State University 
Lizah Ismail, South Dakota State University 
Pamela Lingor, Alexander Mitchell Library 

Oklahoma 
Karen Bays, Metropolitan Library System 
Christina Owen, Anadarko Community Library 
Linca Pye, Southwestern Oklahoma State University 
Sandy Shropshire, Moore Public Library 
Lola Todd, Tulsa City-County Library System 
Marygrace Berkowitz, Metropolitan Library System 
BJ Vinson, Rose State College 

Nevada 
Yvonne Pratt, White Pine County Library 
F. 0. Rickette, White Pine County library 
Ellen Fockler, Washoe County School District 

Idaho 
Debra Wright, Lucy Boyle Public Library 

New Mexico 
Kay Krehbiel, New Mexico Tech Library 
Nancy Justen, Farmington Public Library 
Jackie Shane, University of New Mexico 
Danielle Boardman, Our Lady of the Assumption 

Catholic School 
Dale Frasier, Rio Ranch0 Public Library 
Heather Allegos-Rex, New Mexico State Library 
Adrian McCulloch, Taos Public Library 
Bonnie Tollefson 

Ccd@rado 
Charlotte Davis, Canon City Public Library 
Debbie Cosper, Woodruff Memorial Library 
Kristi Lindsey, Penrose Community Library 
Linda Vasenius, High Plains Regional Library 

System 
Phil Jones, Adams State College 

North Dakda 
Char Myhre, North Dakota State University 

“m,, .,~ ! 

Steven Decker, Cedar City Public Library 

Wekmne! 
I1 



Hump Potter Series Tops List of 
Most Chdlenged Books of 1999 

ALA Public Information Office 

The best-selling Harry Potter series of children’s books by J.K. Rowling 
tops the list of books most challenged in 1999, according to the Ameri- 

can Library Association’s (ALA) Office for Intellectual Freedom. The Pot- 
ter series drew complaints from parents and others concerned about the 

ooks’ focus on wizardry and magic. 

The ALA Office for Intellectual Freedom received a total of 472 
reports of challenged titles last year. A challenge is defined as a 

formal, written complaint filed with a library or school about a book’s 
content or appropriateness. The majority of challenges are reported by pub- 

lic libraries, schools and school libraries. According to Judith F. Krug, director of the Office for Intel- 
lectual Freedom, the number of challenges reflects only incidents reported. She says that for each chal- 
lenge reported, as ‘many as four or five remain unreported. 

The “Ten Most Challenged Books of 1999” reflect a wide variety of themes. The books, in order of 
most frequently challenged are: 

. Harry Potter series, by J.K. Rowling, for its focus on wizardry and magic. 

. Alice series, by Phyllis Reynolds Naylor, for using offensive language and being unsuited to age 
group. 
. “The Chocolate War” by Robert Cormier (the “Most Challenged” fiction book of 1998), for using 
offensive language and being unsuited to age group. 
. “Blubber,“~ by Judy Blume, for offensive language and unsuited to age group. 
. “Fallen Angels,” by Walter Dean Myers, for offensive language and unsuited to age group. 
. “Of Mice and Men,” by John Steinbeck, for using offensive language and being unsuited to age 
group. 
. “I Know Why the Caged Bird Sings,” by Maya Angelou, for being too explicit in the book’s por- 
trayal of rape and other sexual abuse. 
. “The Handmaid’s Tale,” by Margaret Atwood, for its sexual content. 
. “The Color Purple,” by Alice Walker, for sexual content and offensive language. 
. “Snow Falling on Cedars,” by David Guterson, for sexual content and offensive language. 

Off the list this year, but on the list for several years past, are The “Goosebumps” and “Fear Street” se- 
ries, by R. L. Stine, which were challenged for being too frightening for young people and depicting oc- 
cult or “Satanic” themes, and “It’s Perfectly Normal,” a sex education book by Robie Harris, for being 
too explicit, especially for children. 

For more information, contact Linda Wallace or Belia Ortega, ALA Public Information Office, 800- 
545-2433, ext. 5042/1546,lwallace@ala.org or bortega@ala.org. 32 
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A free Connect for Kids Day poster with tips for organizing an event, is 
available from the ALA Public Information Office. Telephone: 800-545. 
2433, ext. 504415041. E-mail: pio@ala.org. An online version is posted 
on the ALA Web site at www.ala.org/kidsday. 

MPLA 
B0af-d Adeetings 

National Library Week also will kick off LlVE at the Library 2000: 
Building Cultural Communities, a two-year project sponsored by ALA 
with major support from the National Endowment for the Arts and.the 
Lila Wallace-Reader’s Digest Fund. 

Hundreds of libraries across the country, as well as authors, artists and 
arts organizations, will be eligible to apply for support to present theme- 
based cultural programs for family and adult library audiences. The pro- 
grams will feature “live” appearances by literary, visual and performing 
artists exploring important issues and ideas facing communities across 
America. 

For more information about LIVE at the Library 2000, including grant 
proposal deadlines, see the ALA Public Programs Web site at www.ala. 
org/publicprograms/live.html or contact the ALA Public Programs Office 
at 800-545-2433, ext. 5412, or cwatkins@ala.org. 

National Library Week is an opportunity to thank elected officials for 
their support of our nation’s libraries. Libraries are encouraged to support 
a national Thank You Day, to be held April 11, to highlight and celebrate 
library programs and “success stories” made possible through the support 
of legislators and library funding. 

The goals of Thank You Day are to: 1) educate elected officials about the 
importance of libraries; 2) demonstrate how legislators are helping to 
make library programs and services possible for their constituents; 3) il- 
lustrate the use of technology in libraries and how the E-rate program has 
benefited library users; 4) encourage libraries to apply for more local, 
state and federal resources. 

To learn more about Thank You Day and for planning ideas and custom- 
izable materials (in text and PDF formats), check out www.ala.org/ 
washoff/thankyou.html or contact the ALA Washington Office at 800- 

941-8478 or alawash@ala.org. 

For background information about National 
Library Week, see www.ala.org/pio/nlw. 
html. For additional tips, resources and 
ideas for celebrating National Library Week 
and other year-round library promotional 
events, see the ALA Web site at www.ala. 
erg/celebrating. 

MPLA Executive Board 
Meetings are held in 
Denver. The spring meet- 
ing is scheduled for April 
8, 2000. 

www.usd.edu/mpla/ 

or vi,3 the listserv: ,~ 
emaii joe edelen at 
jedelen@ usd.edu 
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